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  (Translated from Russian) 

Permanent Mission of the Russian Federation to the United Nations Office and other 

international organizations in Geneva 

 The Permanent Mission of the Russian Federation to the United Nations Office and 

other international organizations in Geneva presents its compliments to the Office of the 

United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, and with reference to letter AL 

RUS 1/2020 of 10 June 2020 containing a joint enquiry from the special procedures of the 

Human Rights Council, has the honour to transmit herewith information from the Russian 

Federation. 

 The Permanent Mission takes this opportunity to convey to the Office of the United 

Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights the renewed assurances of its highest 

consideration. 

31 July 2020, Geneva 

 

Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights 

Geneva 
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Information from the Russian Federation regarding the joint enquiry of the special 

procedures of the Human Rights Council 

Reference: AL RUS 1/2020 

 In the Russian Federation, the conduct of military operations is the exclusive 

responsibility of the State. Russian legislation does not permit the establishment or 

existence of private military security companies. 

 Moreover, the status of private security organizations whose activities fall under Act 

No. 2481-1 of 11 March 1992 on Private Detective and Security Work in the Russian 

Federation is regulated in the Russian Federation. A Russian private security organization 

may not carry out its activities abroad, just as a foreign company of this type may not 

operate in the territory of the Russian Federation. 

 Under the Criminal Code of the Russian Federation, employees of private military 

security companies in conflict zones in States of which they are not citizens are considered 

to be mercenaries. The definition of mercenarism in the Code practically reproduces the 

provisions of article 47 of the Protocol Additional to the Geneva Conventions of 12 August 

1949, and relating to the Protection of Victims of International Armed Conflicts (Protocol 

I). Specifically, a mercenary is considered a person acting for the purpose of material gain 

who is not a national of a State participating in the armed conflict or hostilities, is not 

permanently residing in its territory and has not been sent to perform official duties. In 

accordance with article 359 of the Code, the recruitment, training, funding or provision of 

other material support to a mercenary, the use of a mercenary in armed conflict or 

hostilities and the participation by a mercenary in armed conflict or hostilities are criminal 

offences. 

    






